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4-12-2022, 7:30 PM 
501 Kings Highway East, CO Board Room 

Regular Meeting Agenda 
 

MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC:  
This meeting will be conducted in-person only.  There will be no opportunity to call-in with public comment. 
Per CDC Guidelines, masks are optional for all attendees regardless of vaccination status.   
 
The best way to listen or watch the meeting remotely is:  

1. FairTV’s cable channel (78 for Cablevision); or 
2. Webex*: Call 408-418-9388, and use Meeting Number (access code): 233 090 74160 

(*Audio only. All callers will be automatically muted and will not be heard by the BoE.) 
3. FairTV’s Livestream; or 
4. FairTV’s YouTube Education Channel (not live)   

To view all agendas, minutes and enclosures, please click here.   
 
Please Note: Guidance on public comment (per BoE Bylaws, Article V, Section 6):  
PUBLIC COMMENT ON AGENDA ITEMS 
"As a means of encouraging public participation during Board meetings, the Chair shall solicit comments from the public 
with regard to agenda items, as proposed or amended, that the Board will be discussing and/or will be acting upon by 
vote. The Chair may limit Public Comment in any manner appropriate to the orderly and efficient conduct of Board 
meetings. The following parameters will pertain to Public Comment: 

1. Up to three (3) minutes may be allotted to each speaker. The Chair may modify this limitation at the 
beginning of a meeting, or at the start of public comment within a meeting, if the number of persons 
wishing to speak makes it advisable to do so. 

2. A member of the public can only speak to a topic once at a meeting. Public Comment on agenda items 
will take place at the beginning and end of the meeting. Public Comment on Old Business will also 
take place following Board discussion of those items and prior to when any vote is taken." 

 
 

Board of Education Regular Meeting Agenda  
Tuesday, April 12, 2022, 7:30 PM  

 
1. Call to Order of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Education and Roll Call 

 
2. Pledge of Allegiance 

 
3. Student Reports 

• Fairfield Ludlowe High School: Mr. Aniket Martins, Ms. Reed Childers 
• Fairfield Warde High School: Ms. Emma Fekete, Mr. Lin Sunil 

 
4. Public Comment (Please see guidance to members of the public above.)  

 
5. Presentation:  Student Achievement Data 

Dr. Zavodjancik, Dr. Rasmussen, Dr. Parrish and Ms. Marte 
(Enclosure No. 1) 
 

6. Old Business 
 
 
 

http://www.fairfieldschools.org/
https://www.fairfieldct.org/fairtv/education
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC_lUPoOxqSMupXRuvP84pLA
https://boe.fairfieldschools.org/meetings-minutes-agendas/
https://boe.fairfieldschools.org/content/uploads/2020/03/9000-BOE-03-10-20-Approved-ByLaws.pdf
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1I2evcM7dulEy7yionIuH6qXyWR9BxtRc/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1I2evcM7dulEy7yionIuH6qXyWR9BxtRc/view?usp=sharing
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7. New Business 
A. Establish Date and Time of Fairfield Ludlowe High School and Fairfield Warde High School Graduation 

Recommended Motion:  “that the Board of Education establish Tuesday June 21, 2022 at 6:00 PM as 
the date and time of graduation for Fairfield Ludlowe High School and Fairfield 
Warde High School” 

 
B. First Reading of Fairfield Cares’ Invitation for FPS High School Students to Participate in Discussion 

Groups 
 (Enclosure No. 2) 

 
C. Approval of Healthy Food Certification, Ms. LeBorious 

 
C1. Recommended Motion for Healthy Food Option:  “Pursuant to C.G.S. Section 10-215f, the board of 
education or governing authority certifies that all food items offered for sale to students in the schools 
under its jurisdiction, and not exempted from the Connecticut Nutrition Standards published by the 
Connecticut State Department of Education, will comply with the Connecticut Nutrition Standards 
during the period of July 1, 2022, through June 30, 2023. This certification shall include all food offered 
for sale to students separately from reimbursable meals at all times and from all sources, including but 
not limited to school stores, vending machines, school cafeterias, culinary programs, and any fundraising 
activities on school premises sponsored by the school or non-school organizations and groups.” 
 
C2. Recommended Motion for Combined Food and Beverage Exemptions: “that the Board of Education 
or governing authority will allow the sale to students of food items that do not meet the Connecticut 
Nutrition Standards and beverages not listed in Section 10-221q of the Connecticut General Statutes 
provided that the following conditions are met: 1) the sale is in connection with an event occurring after 
the end of the regular school day or on the weekend; 2) the sale is at the location of the event; and 3) 
the food and beverage items are not sold from a vending machine or school store. An “event” is an 
occurrence that involves more than just a regularly scheduled practice, meeting, or extracurricular 
activity. For example, soccer games, school plays, and interscholastic debates are events but soccer 
practices, play rehearsals, and debate team meetings are not. The “regular school day” is the period 
from midnight before to 30 minutes after the end of the official school day. “Location” means where the 
event is being held and must be the same place as the food and beverage sales.” 
 

8. Approval of Minutes 
Recommended Motion:  “that the Board of Education approve the March 8, 2022 special and regular 

meeting minutes” 
 (Enclosure Nos. 3, 4) 
 

9. Superintendent’s Report 

• 2022-2023 Budget Update 
 

10. Committee/Liaison Reports 
11. Open Board Comment 
12. Public Comment* 
13.   Adjournment 

Recommended Motion:  “that this Regular Meeting of the Board of Education adjourn”  
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* The public is encouraged to comment on agenda items only (per BOE By-Law, Article V, Section 6). 
 
 

CALENDAR OF EVENTS 
 
 

May 10, 2022 7:30 PM  
Regular Meeting 

501 Kings Highway East 
CO Board Room, Fairfield 06825 

May 24, 2022 6:00 PM Student Awards 
Special Meeting 

Auditorium 
Roger Ludlowe Middle School 

689 Unquowa Road 

Tentative May 25, 2022 7:30 PM Special Meeting 501 Kings Highway East 
CO Board Room, Fairfield 06825 

 
 

 
RELOCATION POLICY NOTICE 

The Fairfield Public Schools System provides services to ensure students, parents and other persons have access to meetings, programs and activities.  
The School System will relocate programs in order to ensure accessibility of programs and activities to disabled persons.  To make arrangements, please 
contact the office of Special Education, 501 Kings Highway East, Fairfield, CT  06825, Telephone: (203) 255-8379. 



Data Check-In…
Continuing the FPS Story

STAR & PSAT

Enclosure No. 1, April 12, 2022



Fairfield Public 
School Mission

The mission of the Fairfield Public 
Schools, in partnership with 
families and community, is to 
ensure that every student 
acquires the knowledge and skills 
needed to be a lifelong learner, 
responsible citizen, and successful 
participant in an ever-changing 
global society through a 
comprehensive educational 
program.



Goals for this 
Presentation

Update our student learning progress on 
STAR (K-8) and PSAT.

Update our student learning progress for 
subgroups

● Ethnicity
● Special Education
● Boost Students



Continuing the Story:
SBA
SAT
NGSS
Attendance
SPED Prevalence Rates
Discipline Rates
Enrollment Rates

PSAT & STAR

Opportunity 
Gaps Exist for 
our Subgroups



STAR Reading & Mathematics



STAR Reading by Grade over One Cycle - Percent Meeting Benchmark

Spring 2021 Fall 2021 Winter 2022

Grade 2 70% 59% 72%

Grade 3 70% 63% 67%

Grade 4 63% 66% 71%

Grade 5 64% 59% 63%

Grade 6 50% 57% 57%

Grade 7 45% 44% 42%

Grade 8 48% 41% 43%





STAR Math by Grade over One Cycle - Percent Meeting Benchmark

Spring 2021 Fall 2021 Winter 2022

Grade 2 70% 58% 73%

Grade 3 76% 74% 80%

Grade 4 73% 76% 81%

Grade 5 81% 75% 79%

Grade 6 57% 72% 77%

Grade 7 63% 59% 61%

Grade 8 69% 62% 67%











 

Current 
Grade 
(2021-2022)

Average of 
STAR Fall 

2021 to 
Winter 2022 
PR Change 

Reading

Average of 
STAR Spring 

2021 to 
Winter 2022 
PR Change 

Reading

Average of 
STAR Winter 

2021 to 
Winter 2022 
PR Change 

Reading

Average of 
STAR Fall 

2021 to 
Winter 2022 
PR Change 

Math

Average of 
STAR Spring 

2021 to 
Winter 2022 
PR Change 

Math

Average of 
STAR Winter 

2021 to 
Winter 2022 
PR Change 

Math

2 +12.6 +7.7 +13.7 +13.7 -2.0 -5.3

3 +6.5 +0.0 +2.3 +7.8 +11.9 +16.5

4 +5.2 +1.6 +7.6 +5.8 +9.6 +8.6

5 +3.0 +1.4 -1.2 +5.2 +9.6 +13.9

6 +4.1 -3.1 +0.8 -0.6 -1.1 +1.1

7 +1.4 +4.0 +1.3 +6.9 +5.4 +4.6

8 +3.9 +3.2 +0.5 +1.0 +1.4 +2.0

9 +0.6 +0.2 -1.1 +5.6 +8.0 +6.6

Overall Ave +5.5 +1.9 +3.4 +6.2 +5.2 +6.3

BOOST 
Students



PSAT EBRW & Mathematics



PSAT - Year-to-Year Comparisons - Evidenced-Based 
Reading and Writing (EBRW)

10th Grade PSAT - EBRW

Indicator 2016-2017 2017-2018 2018-2019 2019-2020 2020-2021 2021-2022

Average Scaled 
Score

520 523 519 517 527 512

Percent Meeting 
Benchmark

84% 85% 84% 83% 84% 84%

11th Grade PSAT - EBRW

Indicator 2016-2017 2017-2018 2018-2019 2019-2020 2020-2021 2021-2022

Average Scaled 
Score

550 555 566 554 547 547

Percent Meeting 
Benchmark

86% 85% 83% 84% 82% 82%



PSAT - Year-to-Year Comparisons - Mathematics

10th Grade PSAT - Math

Indicator 2016-2017 2017-2018 2018-2019 2019-2020 2020-2021 2021-2022

Average Scaled 
Score

500 502 507 495 504 488

Percent Meeting 
Benchmark

62% 58% 63% 60% 64% 55%

11th Grade PSAT - Math

Indicator 2016-2017 2017-2018 2018-2019 2019-2020 2020-2021 2021-2022

Average Scaled 
Score

527 531 539 522 526 521

Percent Meeting 
Benchmark

63% 57% 61% 56% 59% 56%











Observations Similar to the Fall 
Presentation, the PSAT & 
STAR tell the same story…

Opportunity Gaps Still 
Persist for our Subgroup 
Populations



How are we responding and acting 
on the data?



“Data on its own is inert; it does not drive.  It is people with 
passion for solving a problem, with passion for using these new 
resources, with adequate time and support, who turn data into 
information that guides productive action.” (p. 43)

Bryk, A. (2020). Improvement in action: Advancing quality in 
America’s schools. Harvard Education Press



Adult Actions
● School Improvement Plan meetings - 

on site with all schools’ 
administrators

○ Review of STAR and PSAT 
disaggregated data results

○ Training with STAR K-9
○ Review of attendance concerns
○ Implementation of IAB work 

elementary and middle school

● ES and MS - Tier I Data Reviews; Tier 
2 and Tier 3 Looking at Student Work 
and student goal setting (MS)

● Teacher Teams and Target Data



Adult Actions
● Identification of Students needing Support 

through SRBI/ MTSS
○ Collaboration with CES Trumbull to 

engage in MTSS systems work (MS)

○ Equity Training and Support

○ Secondary Reading Placement Criteria 
Review (May- August, 2022)

● Phonics Units in ES

● Unit and Assessment Work to Align with 
Standards

● Literacy Training

● Standards Based IEPs



Next Steps ● Implementation of the new 
District Improvement Plan

● Continued work within 
Diversity, Inclusion, and 
Equity

● SRBI Improvement
○ ES
○ MS
○ HS



FAIRFIELD BOARD OF EDUCATION 
AGENDA ITEM 

For Consideration by the Board of Education at the Meeting of:  April 12, 2022 

Prepared By: Catherine T. Hazlett, MPH with approval from work group  

Presented By: Catherine T. Hazlett, MPH, Fairfield CARES Program Director 

Attachments: Letter to high school parents informing of focus groups 

Subject: Follow up to Developmental Relationship Survey 

Relation to District Improvement Plan:  The plan for this discussion aligns with all goals and 
objectives in the district improvement plan. 

Background:  The Fairfield CARES Community Coalition would like to convene discussion 
groups of Fairfield Public High School students as follow up to the Developmental Relationship 
Survey that was administered last spring.  The purpose of these discussion groups is to ascertain a 
more detailed picture of youth substance use, to explore the reasons why youth use substances, 
and to glean how Covid has affected their well-being.   The discussion groups will help the 
coalition identify the local conditions that may act as a catalyst that directly or indirectly promote 
youth substance use, and may also identify ways to improve mental health resources.  The 
information collected from the discussion groups will help Fairfield CARES determine the 
appropriate strategies that will decrease the risk factors for youth substance use and increase the 
protective factors that discourage youth substance use. 
A small committee of school staff from Ludlowe, Warde and Walter Fitzgerald schools has been 
working with Fairfield CARES on this discussion group project.  They will help to recruit students 
to participate in the discussion groups which will take place off-campus, most likely at a public 
library.  Each student will receive a $20 Amazon gift card as a thank you for participating in the 
group.  We hope to conduct two to four discussion groups between now and the end of the school 
year.  Each discussion group will consist of six to ten students, and be facilitated by Fairfield 
CARES’ Program Director, Cathy Hazlett, and Coalition Evaluator, Emily Melnick.  A draft of 
the parental consent letter is enclosed. Once the details have been finalized, Central Office would 
email the letter to the high school parents to inform them of the discussion groups. Parents may 
choose to opt their child out of being invited to participate by informing Cathy Hazlett by email. 

Status:  We are seeking feedback on this plan and an anticipated vote at the May 10, 2022 Board 
of Education meeting. 

RECOMMENDATION:  

Recommended by the Superintendent: 

Agenda Item # 

Enclosure No. 2
April 12, 2022

Mike Cummings

7B



 
 

501 Kings Highway East, Suite 210, Fairfield, CT 06825 

 

 

April 2022 

DRAFT 

 

Dear Fairfield High School Parent/Guardian: 

As you may recall, the Fairfield CARES Community Coalition had the Developmental Relationship Survey 
(https://fairfieldct.org/filestorage/10736/12858/17079/19537/80251/2021_7th-
12th_Grade_DR_Survey_Results.pdf)  administered to a random selection of 7th-12th grade students last 
Spring.  As a follow up to the survey results, Fairfield CARES would like to conduct discussion groups with 
high school students to glean insights into youth mental health supports and substance use/non-use.   

You are receiving this letter to let you know that your child may be invited to participate in a 
discussion group.  Students who volunteer to participate in a discussion group will receive a $20 
Amazon gift card as a thank you. The only personal information that will be collected will be a student’s 
first name, grade and gender.  If you would prefer that your child NOT participate please email to 
inform me, chazlett@fairfieldschoolsnet. 

The discussion groups will be held at the Fairfield Woods Public Library on  (date) from x:00 to x:00, and 
at the Fairfield Main Library on (date) from x:00 to x:00.  Please feel free to contact me if you have any 
questions.   

Thank you. 

Sincerely, 

 

Catherine T. Hazlett, MPH 
Program Director 
 

 

 

 

 

https://fairfieldct.org/filestorage/10736/12858/17079/19537/80251/2021_7th-12th_Grade_DR_Survey_Results.pdf
https://fairfieldct.org/filestorage/10736/12858/17079/19537/80251/2021_7th-12th_Grade_DR_Survey_Results.pdf


Draft Special Meeting Notes 
Fairfield BoE; March 8, 2022 

Call to order of the Special Meeting of the Board of Education 
and Roll Call 
Chairman Christine Vitale called the Special meeting to order 
at 6:05PM.  Present were members Bonnie Rotelli, Jennifer 
Jacobsen, Carol Guernsey, Jessica Gerber, Christine Vitale, 
Nick Aysseh, Jennifer Maxon-Kennelly, Jeff Peterson and Crissy 
Kelly. Also present was Superintendent Mike Cummings, and 
Interim Executive Director of Personnel and Legal Services Ann 
Leffert. 

Discussion and Possible Action on Grievance Filed by the 
Fairfield Education Association 
Mrs. Gerber moved/Mr. Peterson seconded the recommended 
motion “that the Board of Education hereby moves into 
executive session for the following purposes: 

1) To discuss the performance and potential discipline of
an employee within the Fairfield Public Schools; and

2) To discuss matters that may relate to an identifiable
student within the Fairfield Public Schools

The Board invites into executive session the following individuals: 
• Superintendent of Schools Michael Cummings
• The employee who is the subject of this hearing
• The representative of this employee
• Principal of Roger Ludlowe Middle School Meg Tiley
• Interim Executive Director of Personnel and Legal Services

Ann Leffert, and
• Attorney Stephen Sedor

Motion passed 9-0. 
The Board entered into executive session at 6:09PM 

The Board came out of executive session at 6:55PM 

Enclosure No. 3
April 12, 2022



Mrs. Gerber moved/Mr. Peterson seconded the recommended 
motion “that the Board of Education hereby moves to deny the 
grievance and to delegate to the Chair the authority to 
execute the written decision of the Board.” 
Motion passed 9-0. 
 
 
 
Adjournment 
Mrs. Jacobsen moved/Mrs. Rotelli seconded the 
recommended motion “that this Special Meeting of the Board 
of Education adjourn.” Motion passed 9-0. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 6:56 PM. 
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Regular Meeting Minutes  
Fairfield BoE, March 8, 2022, 7:30 PM 

NOTICE:  A full meeting recording can be obtained from Fairfield Public Schools.  Please call 203-255-8371 for more 
information and/or see the FPS website (under Board Meeting Minutes) for a link to FAIRTV and FPS 
YouTube. 

Voting Summary 
Call to order of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Education and Roll Call 
Chairman Christine Vitale called the Regular meeting to order at 7:37PM.  Present were members Bonnie Rotelli, 
Jennifer Jacobsen, Carol Guernsey, Jessica Gerber, Christine Vitale, Nick Aysseh, Jennifer Maxon-Kennelly, Jeff Peterson 
and Crissy Kelly. Others present were Superintendent Mike Cummings, members of the central office leadership team 
and approximately 20 members of the public. 

Old Business 
Mrs. Jacobsen moved/Mrs. Guernsey seconded the recommended motion “that the Board of Education approve the 
UConn Research Study: An Institutional View of High School Reading Programs.”  
Motion passed 9-0. 

At 10:58PM, Mr. Aysseh moved/Mrs. Jacobsen seconded to extend the meeting for thirty minutes. 
Motion passed 8-1 (Mrs. Rotelli, Mrs. Jacobsen, Mrs. Guernsey, Mrs. Gerber, Mrs. Vitale, Mr. Aysseh, Mrs. Maxon-
Kennelly, Mrs. Kelly in favor; Mr. Peterson against.) 

New Business 
Approval of Policy C-19.12/5141.3, Students: Health Assessments and Immunizations 
Mrs. Jacobsen moved/Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly seconded the recommended motion “that the Board of Education approve 
amending Policy C-19.12/5141.3, Students: Health Assessments and Immunizations.” 
Motion passed 9-0. 

Approval of Minutes 
Mrs. Gerber moved/Mrs. Guernsey seconded the recommended motion “that the Board of Education approve the 
following minutes: 

• 1-27-2022, 2-3-2022 and 2-8-2022 Special Meeting Minutes
• 1-27-2022 and 2-15-2022 Regular Meeting Minutes.”

Motion passed 9-0. 

At 11:27PM, Mrs. Rotelli moved/Mrs. Jacobsen seconded to extend the meeting to 11:45PM. 
Motion passed 6-3 (Mrs. Rotelli, Mrs. Jacobsen, Mrs. Guernsey, Mrs. Gerber, Mrs. Vitale, Mrs. Kelly in favor; Mr. Aysseh, 
Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Peterson against). 

Adjournment 
Mr. Peterson moved/Mr. Aysseh seconded the recommended motion “that this Regular Meeting of the Board of 
Education adjourn.”  
Motion passed 9-0. Meeting adjourned at 11:37PM 

Enclosure No. 4
April 12, 2022
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Detailed Minutes 
Mrs. Vitale acknowledged the teachers presenting the After-School Program Update and requested and received 
unanimous Board consent to move item 6B ahead of item 5A.  

Student Reports 
Mr. Martins and Ms. Childers reported for Fairfield Ludlowe High School:  Sophomore students will attend the ‘No Place 
for Hate’ assembly tomorrow; juniors enjoyed the return of the badminton tournament; the in-school online SAT will 
take place on March 23 and 25; multiple events are scheduled for PI day on March 14, including puzzles and a pie eating 
contest; the Mock Trial Team placed 3rd in the CT Civics competition and won the award for best lawyer and witness; 
Girls Gymnastics won the Class L State Championship with Ava Golding as Best All-Around total; the Cheerleading team 
won the coed state championship; the combined Ludlowe/Warde hockey competed in the FCIAC finals but lost to 
Ridgefield; and Anna Keeley won the Girls New England 1 Mile Class LL Track Championship even though she lost a shoe 
during the race.  
 
Ms. Fekete reported for Fairfield Warde High School: The March 1 blood drive was very successful and exceeded 
expectations; the Career Center held an information session on Housatonic and Norwalk Community Colleges; the PTA is 
sponsoring a virtual program on wellness strategies for freshman and sophomores; the in-school SAT will be held on 
March 29 and 30; ‘music in school month’ is being celebrated with various student performances in the front entrance; 
student winners of the PTA Reflections contest were celebrated; the Boys Basketball will compete in States; 
congratulations to the 170 lb. New England wrestling champion Will Ebert; congratulations to the Girls Gymnastics team 
for recently qualifying for the New England competition.   
 
Public Comment 
Frank Sahagian, Retired FPS Teacher and Fairfield Resident:  Thanked Mr. Cummings and the administrators for being 
flexible and listening to the teachers’ concerns regarding the middle school block schedule WIN period.   
 

Old Business: After School Intervention Program - Update  
Mr. Cummings said the after-school program has been a needed resource for some time and is a new initiative for 
Grades 6-12, funded by the ARP ESSER grant.  Once the grant funding is expended, the program may be funded in 
the FPS operational budget.  Dr. Parrish presented the update with secondary principals and site coordinators.  The 
program was launched in November 2021.  Students were invited to participate based on meeting 3 out of 5 criteria: 
(1) SRBI, (2) assessments, (3) current and prior year grades, (4) teacher recommendation and (5) chronic 
absenteeism.  The program typically runs twice a week to coincide with the late buses.  High school participants also 
have the opportunity to participate in SAT prep through a partnership with Alpha Prep.  Overall, the students 
reported feelings of increased confidence through the supportive mentorship environment.  Attendance data for 
each school site was reviewed and principals reported that students benefit academically as well as socially with 
executive functioning supports.   Measures of student success will be reported at a later date.   

The team responded to Board questions: 
• The Warde SAT prep begins next week; there are currently 4 Warde juniors participating.   
• Participation rates at each school differ due to program qualifying factors.  
• Students who initially refused the invitation to participate due to conflicts with sports or other activities can join 

at any time. 
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• The program continues to evolve at each school.  RLMS will be sending out a second tier of invitations; FLHS has 
rolling admissions; FWHS tailored the program after a mentorship program. 

• High School National Honor Society students have been helping tutor students through a long-established 
program that works well.   

• The Alpha Prep instruction is geared towards students who are presently not meeting graduation requirements. 
• Student progress will be measured against the same qualifying criteria.  Students are learning self-management 

skills through their relationships with their mentors; students want to return when they feel supported.   

Mrs. Rotelli said it was nice to hear about partnerships and collaborations and wanted to know how to bring executive 
functioning help into the regular school day to help more students.    

Mr. Cummings said the program has proved extremely valuable and he thanked the site supervisors for building a 
program that the district has not seen before.  While addressing learning loss, students are also connecting with the 
community.  This approach to kids needs to live beyond the ARP ESSER grant.   

 

Presentation:  Social Studies Curriculum – Status Update 
Dr. Zavodjancik, Ms. Olivere, Mr. Moitoso, Ms. Souza, Ms. Kilcourse and Ms. Tietjen presented the Social Studies 
Curriculum Status Update.  The C3 Framework, college, career and civic life, is in practice at elementary, middle and high 
school levels.  Examples included unit studies, cross-curricular opportunities and student work.  The elementary level 
partners with the Fairfield Museum for assured experiences that include a community scavenger hunt and a walking 
tour.  Average FPS student 20-21 test scores for AP US History, AP Modern European History, AP US Govt. and Politics, 
and AP Comparative Govt. and Politics, were all higher than state and national average scores.  The African-American, 
Black, Puerto Rican and Latino Studies course was recently developed due to a CT statutory change, and a state K-8 
model curriculum is expected by January 2023.  Next steps include the development of a social studies sub-committee 
for ELA curriculum review, expansion of culturally responsive curriculum and growth of the Early College Experience.   

The presenters responded to Board questions: 
• High school enrollment in the Contemporary United States History course has declined; the course hasn’t run in 

the last 2 years, possibly due to the number of choices available.  Ms. Souza gave additional reasons: (1) fulfilling 
a civics requirement can be a barrier, (2) some students felt the course was redundant, (3) some students 
reportedly didn’t have enough room in their schedules.   

• The new AA/B/PR/L course will have one section at each high school next year; FLHS has 22 students and FWHS 
has 17.  

• The Social Studies/ELA sub-committee is a new concept intended to capture the natural connection between the 
two subject areas; Mr. Cummings credited Ms. Olivere and Dr. Swingler for their work in making this happen.   

• There haven’t been any significant changes to the 2016 Board-approved curriculum but there have been shifts in 
implementation.  Ms. Souza said there is a reexamination of the chronological approach and a move towards 
inquiry-based assessments.  Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly said opinions are important, but it has to begin with knowing 
things.  

• Mr. Cummings said he will look into DRG-level AP score data for comparison.  AP provides national and state 
level data.  

• The curriculum is identical for each level, although teacher delivery may differ.  Teachers share materials and 
work closely together to ensure students are getting the same experience.  
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• Dr. Zavodjancik said the district will review the CSDE model curricula once it is complete in 2023-2024.  
• AP Psychology enrollment is monitored for a variety of reasons.  Mr.  Aysseh asked whether there would be FTE 

impacts if the course was offered to underclassmen.   

Mrs. Vitale thanked the group for the presentation and said the classes produce actively engaged students.   

Old Business  
Approval of UConn Research Study  
Mrs. Jacobsen moved, Mrs. Guernsey seconded that the Board of Education approve the UConn Research Study: An 
Institutional View of High School Reading Programs.  
 
Motion Passed:  9-0 
 

Update:  Middle School Block Schedule 
Dr. Parrish, Ms. Tiley, Mr. Formato and Ms. Banick presented the update on the middle school block schedule.  The 
Guiding Principles and timeline were reviewed.  Based on teacher feedback, the schedule was revised to exclude the 
WIN period.  Collaborative work will continue with FEA to identify the best intervention system for implementation in 
the 23-24 school year.    The schedule includes a 25-minute homeroom and five 65-minute block periods per day.  Each 
of seven classes occurs five times in a 7-day rotation and snow days will not change the rotation.  This increases the 
number of instructional minutes and reduces the time spent in transitions.  Students will continue to receive all of their 
special education and related services.  The schedule is expected to be finalized in June, after PD, pilot days and parent 
information sessions are conducted.   

The presenters responded to Board questions: 
• Homeroom will support small group instruction, intervention, flex-time, general teacher check-ins, SPED 

Learning Centers and executive functioning support.  Staff feedback was that Homeroom is important for a lot of 
interventions; it is important and should be kept.   

• Feedback will continue to be gathered.  Parent feedback will most likely be gathered after the pilot days.   
• Scheduling for students that take both band and chorus will be part of summer planning.   
• Delaying implementation of the WIN period has no impact on the 22-23 budget.   
• Music lessons are 30 minutes. 

 

New Business 
Community Partnership Program with University of Bridgeport 
Mr. Mancusi Ms. Kirik and Mr. Sanzaro presented the proposed pilot program for the Community Partnership Program 
with the University of Bridgeport (UB).  UB offers full immersion and access to campus buildings, departments, and 
recreational facilities, including the bowling area and pool room.  UB offers ample private and dedicated work spaces for 
CPP students, teachers and staff.  UB offers lunch passes and invitations to all campus activities and events.  CPP 
Students will also have multiple job site offerings including the campus bookstore and registrar’s office.  The pilot 
program will continue through June 2022, and a determination will be made at that time whether to continue in 22-23.  
During the pilot program, FPS will also continue working to expand the CPP program at Sacred Heart University.   
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Mr. Mancusi responded to Board questions: 
• The pilot program will cost $8K for the semester through June 2022.  Costs for 22-23 would be similar, $8K per 

semester.  Fairfield University has similar pricing.  More information will be provided on 22-23 costs. 
• Mr. Peterson said he appreciates thinking outside the box; the campus is nice.  Mr. Aysseh said it looks very 

promising.  
• The distance to University of Bridgeport is comparable to Sacred Heart University.  Bus times must be within 

statutory limits.   
• Current job sites are located in Norwalk, Bridgeport and Fairfield.  
• A typical day for CPP is to spend 9am-11:30am on campus, followed by lunch then on to a job site.   
• CPP will continue to foster relationships within Fairfield.   
• Furniture will be moved by FPS and there will be no costs for phones or wifi. 
• Notification regarding a campus tour will be sent out soon.   

 
Mrs. Rotelli said she was disappointed the program was no longer at Fairfield University and thanked Mr. Mancusi for 
the offer to tour UB.  She will be reaching out to SEPTA for feedback.   
 
Mrs. Vitale said she had reached out to the First Selectwoman to help foster relationships within the community and 
welcomed the offer to tour UB.  Conversations with Fairfield University and Sacred Heart University are continuing.  Mrs. 
Vitale said she is a little concerned over bus times and will be reaching out for more information.      
 
Mrs. Gerber said looking ahead to UB does not shut the door on other opportunities.  Parents have expressed their 
concerns and feel that Fairfield University is more centrally located.    

At 10:58PM, Mr. Aysseh moved, Mrs. Jacobsen seconded to extend the meeting for thirty minutes. 
Motion Passed: 8-1  
Favor: Mrs. Rotelli, Mrs. Jacobsen, Mrs. Guernsey, Mrs. Gerber, Mrs. Vitale, Mr. Aysseh, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mrs. Kelly  
Oppose:  Mr. Peterson  
  

Approval of Policy C-19.12/5141.3, Students: Health Assessments and Immunizations 
Mrs. Jacobsen moved, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly seconded that the Board of Education approve amending Policy C-
19.12/5141.3, Students: Health Assessments and Immunizations. 
 
Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly said the policy expires at the end of June. 
 
Motion Passed: 9-0 
 

Approval of Minutes 
Mrs. Gerber moved, Mrs. Guernsey seconded that the Board of Education approve the following minutes: 

• 1-27-2022, 2-3-2022 and 2-8-2022 Special Meeting Minutes 
• 1-27-2022 and 2-15-2022 Regular Meeting Minutes. 

Motion Passed: 9-0 
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Superintendent’s Report 

Maintenance Projects 
Mr. Papageorge reviewed the current maintenance projects: 

• Districtwide retro-commissioning: Began at FLHS and held plan reviews with contractors. Due to conflicts with 
the Controls Project, the retro-commissioning will move to a different building.   

• FLHS Controls Project:  Ongoing conversations with the town. 
• FLHS bathrooms:  Contract is under review by the town attorney; it is expected to be approved at the March 14 

BoS special meeting.  
• FLHS scoreboard:  Contract is under review by the town attorney; in order to avoid a long RFP process, a 

consortium may be used.   
• Warde Cafeteria project: Will be addressed at the March 14 BoS special meeting.  
• FWMS elevator project:  Went out to bid in 2019 and was tabled with COVID.  Plan to move this forward 

together with FLHS elevator project. 
• RLMS roof:  Contract is with the town attorney and will be addressed at the March 14 BoS Special Meeting. 
• Burr boilers:  Final approval received from RTM; reached out to engineers for design work and commissioning 

proposals. 

Information was received from bond council.  The bond agreement will be ready for Monday’s BoS meeting, in an effort 
to advance the Fitts house rooftop unit replacement capital project.  

Mrs. Gerber expressed her concerns regarding the possibility of project delays, leading to increasing costs.  She asked 
about possible reasons for the bottleneck at the town level -- did anything change?  Mr. Papageorge said he is working 
to get the projects done during the summer or by working double-time.  The same process is being followed on projects; 
meetings with vendors are taking place and pricing is being reviewed.  Mr. Cummings said there is concern over the 
continual back and forth with the Town and the delays that ensue; there are concerns with approval delays on the RLMS 
roof; the project can only be done over the summer.   

Mr. Cummings said he is open to ideas for making the Town approval process run more smoothly.   

Mr. Papageorge said the FLHS scoreboard is currently functioning.   

2022-2023 Potential Budget Reductions 
Mr. Cummings provided a list of ideas and preliminary thinking for the potential budget reductions.  One of the things 
not on the list is the outcome of the high school course enrollment review that may impact FTE; that information is not 
yet available.  Ms. LeBorious read through the list of options, which totaled $4.2M.  The BoS has requested $2.5M in 
reductions.   
 

At 11:27PM, Mrs. Rotelli moved, Mrs. Jacobsen seconded to extend the meeting to 11:45PM. 
Motion Passed: 6-3  
Favor: Mrs. Rotelli, Mrs. Jacobsen, Mrs. Guernsey, Mrs. Gerber, Mrs. Vitale, Mrs. Kelly 
Oppose: Mr. Aysseh, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Peterson 
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Mrs. Vitale said the BoF can restore funding or further reduce.  The list is painful but can be considered structural 
change.   
 
Ms. LeBorious responded to Board questions on the reductions list: 

• The $488K subtotal adjustments would be in addition to the $2.5M cut.   
• The state has not revealed any new information regarding the health insurance adjustment.   
• It may be possible to finance the $1.2M ask for tech capital over 4-5 years.   
• Transferring Purchasing to the BoE would result in a savings for the Town. 

 
Mrs. Vitale wanted to correct the record for the reported BoE savings in pension.  The savings is $100K, not $500K as 
reported by the BoS.     
 
Mrs. Jacobsen asked about looking at transportation distancing guidelines as a possible savings to the budget.  Mr. 
Cummings said that is under review.   
 
Mrs. Jacobsen asked if the state proposal related to social workers will impact the 22-23 budget.  Mr. Cummings said 
that legislation could impact next year’s budget, requiring an additional 2.5 to 3.0 FTE.   
 
Mr. Cummings thanked the community, schools and staff for a smooth transition to mask-optional.  

  
Committee/Liaison Reports 
Mrs. Rotelli reported for SEPTA:  The upcoming provider/resource fair is a great place to learn about what is available to 
families.   

Open Board Comment 
Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly wished good luck to all of the Odyssey of the Mind competitors on March 19.   

Public Comment 
Kathy Finlaw, CPP Parent:  Why is the CPP program not in our Fairfield community?  We have had a fabulous relationship 
with Fairfield University for 10 years.  Parents deserve an answer.  

Jennifer Biondo, CPP Parent and Special Education Educator:  CPP should be in our community.  Young adults should feel 
as welcomed in our community as they did in previous years.  No one asked how parents, teachers or kids feel.    

Nancy Ross, CPP Parent:  The goal was to expand the relationship and now there is no relationship.  Westport and 
Trumbull both send their kids to Fairfield.  Transportation times to UB will be extensive. 

 
Adjournment 
Mr. Peterson moved, Mr. Aysseh seconded that this Regular Meeting of the Board of Education adjourn. 
Motion Passed: 9-0  
Meeting adjourned at 11:37PM 
 
Respectfully submitted by Jessica Gerber 
Fairfield Board of Education, Secretary 
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